
Faculty Senate

Friday, December 9, 2005

Members Present: P. Anderson, Steve Baker, R. Barton, S. Bentley, B. Billington, D. Borino, J. Cox,
 F. Daniels, K. Dannehl, T. Delong, X. Du, J. Elithorp, D. Ellefsen, D. Elmore, J. Emerson, H. Estes,
 L. Frazier, G. Goicoechea, G. Heberer,  D. Hiles, B. Hofland,  C. Hyslop, J. King, P. Klem, D. Jones. 
P. Jones, J. Larson. K. Laxalt, J. Licht, L. McCarty, L. McFarlane, D. Moore, K. Mowrey, 
J. Newman, E. Nickel, S. Nielsen, C. Pyatt, J. Rice, S. Sanders, K. Schwandt, J. Shaw, R. Siler, P. Smith, 
G. Tenney, S.Thomson, L.Uhlenkott, B.Wallace, S. Wallace, L. Walsh, P. Warren
Vice-president Carl Diekhans:  


Sick Leave –   The policy to accrue a maximum of 96 days of sick leave will be amended in January 
to allow an individual to collect beyond the 96 days for the current fiscal year.  This policy change will be made official at President’s Council in January. An additional two (2) days of sick leave per month will be allocated.  It is possible to accrue up to 120 days in the current year, but only 96 days will carry over to the next year.  The benefit would apply to a catastrophic illness and delay taking long-term disability. Faculty members who are not at the maximum of 96 days will also be awarded the extra days. Twelve days will be earned for the balance of this fiscal year but will be adjusted for an individual if a situation arises.

Vacation Leave – “A” contract faculty and professional staff policy remains the same as last year in so far as only 48 days will carry forward to the next year; however, you may collect two (2) additional vacation days per month to be used in the current year.

PERS Retirement and Sabbatical – Carl advised that faculty returning from or considering sabbatical may want to consider the ramifications of retiring before three years of the sabbatical as PERS retirement is based on the highest 36 consecutive months of salary.  This will not impact a single-semester sabbatical.

Bookstore – Most of the problems in the beginning of the year have concerned the off-campus areas.  A meeting was conducted last week with Follett to address these issues: additional staff will be hired at the beginning of the year so phones can be answered, communication problems between our staff here and the Follett office will be addressed, and updated computerized lists will be made available weekly to departments and off-campus locations by request.  

The recent memo concerning book orders was in response to the shortfall (22%) of the book orders on December 1.  It was recommended that each department check the book order list to be sure that the texts are ordered.  It was also recommended that the off-campus sites collect book orders once a day and fax the requests to the bookstore to improve efficiency.  Departments should take responsibility for getting books ordered for their adjunct faculty. Late book orders hurt the student buy-back.  If students sell books to the bookstore that will be used in the next semester, they can get 50% of the price of the book.  If the books do not appear on the computerized list, the students may only get 15% of the value when they sell it.


The bookstore will not provide an ISBN number to a student who asks for it over the phone or in person.  The students may come into the store and find it themselves, or the instructor can provide that information to the student if he/she chooses to do so.  The students can buy their texts wherever they want, but they cannot expect Follett to help them to purchase their supplies from the competition.  There is no violation of the Follett contract if instructors assist students by giving them the ISBN numbers.  At this time, Carl advised that all employees are bound by any contract signed by an official at GBC.  Students currently purchase books, order from competitors, and then return the book a few weeks later for a full refund after they receive the less expensive text.  

 
When asked if we will lose the bookstore due to the increase in purchasing from other sources, Carl responded with a short history of the bookstore and the losses incurred when it was run by the faculty.  Truckee Meadows and Western Nevada Community Colleges put out a book contract with Barnes and Noble, and NNCC (GBC) requested to be added.   GBC is the smallest institution and receives the smallest percentage of discount.  Business Center North would not allow a contract that would exclude NNCC (GBC).  Revenues have increased considerably since the first contract in the 80’s. The contract with Follett has doubled the revenues GBC was receiving from Barnes and Nobel. Book sales are approximately $60,000 annually. The additional revenue helps the college when there are not enough state funds available.
GBC could not run a book store independently.  


Returns were excessive this year (between 38% and 40%).  Historically, most returns from a college bookstore are in the 20% range.  Shipping charges resulted in a loss in revenue.  The college will adopt the policy that was used with Barnes and Noble beginning next semester. Instructor can change their book orders, however, the department will bear the burden of the freight costs which could be as much as $200 to $300.  

Book order due dates will be posted on the college calendar. Generally, it is mid-October for the spring semester and mid-March for the fall.  December 1 is the target date for class logons for the spring semester and May 1 for the fall.

Foundation – Patty Jones

The Annual Dinner Dance is February 25, 2006.  The Foundation is requesting a silent auction package from the faculty and wanted each faculty member to consider donating a copy of a favorite book. After signing the book and perhaps annotating why it is a favorite book, Patty will place it in a basket to create a collection.  Patty would appreciate your book to the Foundation office by the end of January.

Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 1:47 p.m.  Chair Uhlenkott declared a quorum.  

           Four written proxies were recorded.

I. 
Approval of the Minutes: The November 18, 2005 minutes were approved with corrections. 
II. 
Senate Chair Report: Information Only.

PERS Retirement – This information was covered by Vice-president Diekhans.

Pahrump –The agenda item was postponed until the January Board of Regents meeting.

Adjunct Faculty – An adjunct faculty member from UNLV made the comment that the UNLV 
research 
agenda for their faculty was built on the backs of the part-time faculty.  The Board of 
Regents agreed to look into the situation and review the pay-scale for part-time faculty throughout 
the system.

Domestic Partner Benefit – This will be presented in March for vote.  The public comment 
supported the adoption of it, but not all senate chairs felt that all faculty senates will unanimously 
support the second part which deals with the health benefits issues that will need legislative 
approval.


Graduation Rates – Great Basin College has the highest graduation rate of all the community 
colleges in the state (29%).  This may be due to our four-year programs, but we seem to retain 
students much better than the other institutions (8%).  There is a chart that gives the actual statistics 
for each institution.  Chair Uhlenkott will forward this information.  GBC’s retention rate continues 
to climb.  The western states have an average of 21%, so we are doing exceptionally well.
Transferability of degrees – Jane Nichols addressed this issue.  All AA’s, AS degrees, 2+2 or other kinds of agreements with UNR or UNLV have to accepted by the universities if they are completed at a community college. The AAS does not automatically transfer to the universities but will be accepted by Nevada State College (NSC). Vice-chancellor Nichols took this opportunity to inform NSC that they are not the only institution in the system that offers the BAS degree.  NSC built their program from the GBC model. It is important to share transfer information about the AAS when advising students, as their courses will be judged on a course-by-course basis, and some may not be transfer.

Athletic fee waivers – The community colleges want to discuss this issue.

Chancellor’s Visit – Chancellor Rogers wants to visit the faculty.  Some felt it would be beneficial.  

At this time he will be on campus for the August Board of Regents’ meeting.  Chair Uhlenkott will 
contact him and extend an invitation to the February Faculty Senate meeting and possibly a 
community forum in the evening.
III. Committee Reports:

A. Academic Standards –No report 
B. Adjunct Faculty – Information Only. 

 Seven adjuncts came to the meeting. The December 2 meeting minutes are in the packet.
C.    Assessment Committee – Information Only.

Step Three in the assessment process is underway.  There will be two in-service workshops 
available when the faculty returns next semester to assist anyone who is not familiar 
with matching assignments to learning outcomes.   
D.    Budget and Facilities – No report –announcement

December 23, 2005 is the deadline for equipment requests.
E.    Bylaws – No report.
F.    Compensation and Benefits – Information/Action
1. Professional Development Funds Request.  The new form is more comprehensive and requires 
signature from a department chair or a vice-president before submission to the committee for consideration. “Benefit to College” and “How will this improve my teaching and/or the department” must be filled out.   The form was approved unanimously by the senate for adoption next semester.

2. Workload policy. This is a suggested addition to the workload policy.

“Faculty will be eligible for bonus pay when teaching contract training courses under the 
following situations:


a) The course is taught at an underground mine site or above ground mine or industrial 
site and 

b) the course must be a contract course, not a regularly scheduled course taught to 
mine or industrial workers at the faculty member’s home GBC campus and

 c) The course must require travel to the training location other than the normal travel to 
the faculty member’s normal GBC campus and

d) The bonus pay will be paid for out of the contract training fee.   

Faculty will be eligible for bonus pay at the rate of:



For teaching a training course at an underground mine, the bonus rate will be 


twenty dollars ($20.00) per student per credit.



For teaching a training course at an above ground mine or industrial site, the 


bonus rate will be fifteen dollars ($15.00) per student per credit. 



The bonus rate will not affect either the faculty member’s overload or workload 

normal contract agreement.”


A recommendation was made that the fixed dollar amounts change to something tangible to  
avoid adjusting the policy in the future if costs increase.  The committee researched doing a 
percentage rather than a fixed dollar amount and found that the fixed dollar method worked 
better. In past contract training experiences, the college contracted to teach twelve students 
and only ten people attended the training. The other party in the contract was billed for all 
twelve trainees.  Several years from now, the fixed dollar amounts for this policy will be 
adjusted. Contract trainers are paid more because the course work is customized for the 
client.  The trainer physically brings the class to the training location (off-campus) so travel, 
preparation, setup and break-down time should be compensated. The committee attempted 
to do so last year.  This request came out of the CTE program because of the nature and 
location of classes.  The vice-president and the dean directly related to the CTE program 
are in favor of this addition as it reads now. The addition to the workload policy has not 
been presented to Human Resources to date. This does not include the community service 
classes. Community demands have prompted training requests directed
to CTE asking for 
specialized training on site because 
the mines don’t want to pull their employees away from 
the site for training. There is a diesel instructor in Winnemucca, but there are still requests 
for specialized on-site instruction. The senate unanimously approved the addition to the 
workload policy. The committee has forwarded a corrected draft to Vice-president 
Diekhans.

Guidelines for determining “plus” days on faculty contracts was distributed for review 
as it will be an action item at the January meeting.
G    Curriculum and Articulation – Action
 Part One: 


The committee requested a vote to approve the following with minor revisions:


	MINE 111B
	Introduction to Underground Mining Safety

	MINE 121B
	LHD and Haul Truck Operation

	MINE 131B
	Jackleg Drilling, Scaling, and Bolting

	MINE 141B
	Skip Tender and Cager Training

	MINE 142B
	Top Lander Training

	MINE 151B
	Underground Mechanical Staging

	MINE 155B
	Underground Extended Services

	MINE 161B
	Shot-Crete Plant Operation

	MINE 165B
	Back-Fill Plant Operation


The following were approved by the committee as submitted:

	DT 106
	Heavy Duty Transmissions and Power Trains (CCN change only)

	SUR 280
	Fundamentals of Geomatics I

	SUR 281
	Fundamentals of Geomatics II

	SUR 290
	Introduction to Urban Development

	LIB 298B
	Special Topics in Library and Information Science: Basics of Archives

	DANCE 188
	Improvisation I

	CRJ 155
	The Juvenile Justice System


The committee approved the following courses to increase the credits: ASC 100- Elements of Livestock Production to change from 2 to 3 credits; NURS 135 – Introduction to the Nursing Process changed from 6 to 8 credits.
Four courses were tabled for syllabi revision.
Motion to approve the recommended course additions and changes in of the listed classes approved by the committee was approved unanimously by the senate.
Part Two:


The changes in the BAS Land Surveying Program requirements were requested to be more rigorous in the lower division.  (The waiver language has not been developed)  These changes were for only the land surveying.  Industry report.

-- Add Math 182 – Calculus II


-- Delete PHY 180/180L Engineering Physics I with Lab, but require one year of physics in the associates degree articulating with the program.


-- Require two Integrative Seminars instead of the existing four for incoming AA and AS Degree students. 

-- Require three Integrative Seminars instead of the existing four for incoming AAS Degree students.


-- Add SUR 280, SUR 281, and SUR 290 as prerequisites at the lower level.

This is separate from the Integrative Seminar Waiver language that the Academic Standards Committee is working on.  This only applies to the BAS Land Surveying Program.
Motion to approve the BAS-Land Surveying program changes was approved unanimously.

H.  Department Chairs –No report
I.   Distance Education – No report
J.   Faculty and Administrative Evaluation – No report
K.  Intellectual and Cultural Enrichment (I.C.E.) – Information Only 


The last committee meeting report was included in the meeting packet for review. Plans are in place for Black History Month in February. There are plans for conferences using Nevada Humanities and Nevada Arts Council Grants that address diversity.  On Sunday and Monday, February 5 and 6, 2006, National Council of English Teachers will join the NCTE Black Caucus in sponsoring the seventeenth national African-American Read-In Chain to encourage reading works by African American writers.  The library is getting books, and it has been recommended that as many educators as possible use a black author’s work in their class during the month of February.  Diversity is a core class in other institutions.  Plans are in the developmental stage for a program in late January, early February for four courses available at the Western Folklife Center.
L.  Library – No report
M. Personnel – Information only  

Two candidates for the Social Work position are on campus today.
N. Student Relations – No report – Announcement from Student Financial Services.

Notify students the scholarship re-awards date is February 8, 2006 and applications for consideration for fall scholarships has been set for February 14, 2006. High school students have been notified.
IV.
Four Year Committee Reports:

A.
Bachelor of Applied Science – No report
B.
Bachelor of Arts in Integrative and Professional Studies – No report
C.  
Bachelor of Science in Nursing – No report
D.       Bachelor of Social Work – No report
E.   
Elementary and Secondary Education – Report 
Common course numbering will change from one “EDU” prefix to seven or eight prefixes which will affect the catalog and the course schedule in the future. Content area classes will have to move out of their department into the education structure.  Secondary education is considering degrees in English and Business Education. Both departments are developing a curriculum.  There will be a visit from the state Department of Education in March or April, 2006 to review secondary education, because at this point, the program is provisional.  The Portfolio Celebration is December 15th at 5:30 p.m. 
    V.      Unfinished Business – No report
  VI.      New Business – No report
VII.      Informational Items:


 Refreshments –  
The January meeting will be hosted by Student Services 

 Joyce Shaw was serenaded by the faculty in celebration of her birthday.

 Ed Nickel announced that Laura Johnson was hired for the GIS/CADD position.


 Ballroom dancing will be offered in January in preparation for the Foundation Dinner Dance.
  VIII.     Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned at 2:23 p.m.
.
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